
 
 

Scrutiny Health & Social Care Sub-Committee 
 
 

Meeting held on Tuesday, 20 June 2023 at 6.30 pm in Council Chamber, Town Hall, Katharine 
Street, Croydon CR0 1NX 

 
MINUTES 

 
Present: 
 

Councillors Eunice O’Dame (Chair), Sue Bennett (reserve for Robert Ward), 
Adele Benson, Sherwan Chowdhury, Patsy Cummings and Mark Johnson 
(reserve for Holly Ramsey) 
 

 Co-optees: Gordon Kay (Healthwatch Croydon) and Yusuf Osman (Resident 
Voice) 
 

Also  
Present: 

Councillors Janet Campbell (Shadow Cabinet Member for Health & Adult 
Social Care) and Yvette Hopley (Cabinet Member for Health & Adult Social 
Care) Margaret Bird 
 

Apologies: Councillors Holly Ramsey and Robert Ward 
 

  
PART A 

  
19/22   
 

Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 16 May 2023 were agreed as an accurate 
record, subject to the correction that the Shadow Cabinet Member for Health 
& Adult Social Care had attended the meeting remotely. 

  
20/22   
 

Disclosure of Interests 
 
There were no disclosures of interest made at the meeting. 
  
  

21/22   
 

Urgent Business (if any) 
 
There were no items of urgent business for the consideration of the Sub-
Committee. 

  
22/22   
 

Integrated Discharge Frontrunner Programme 
 
The Sub-Committee considered a report set out on pages 13 to 40 of the 
agenda which provided an overview of the Discharge Integration Frontrunner 
programme. The aim of the programme was to transform the delivery of the 
hospital discharge process by bringing together partners from across Croydon 



 

 
 

to deliver an effective, integrated system across hospital, social and 
community care. The report had been included on the agenda to update the 
Sub-Committee on the strategic direction of the programme and to provide the 
opportunity to comment on the potential risks and challenges.  

The Chief Executive of the Croydon Health Service NHS Trust (CHS) and 
Croydon’s Place Based Leader for Health, Matthew Kershaw, the Council’s 
Corporate Director for Adult Social Care & Health, Annette McPartland, 
Rachel Flowers, Director of Public Health and the Programme Manager for 
One Croydon, Laura Jenner attended the meeting for this item, to introduce 
the report and answer questions arising.  

During the introduction, it was noted that Croydon had been selected as one 
of only six pilot sites across the UK for the Integrated Discharge Frontrunner 
programme. Participating in the pilot programme provided the opportunity for 
health and social care partners to build upon the existing integration in the 
borough delivered through the One Croydon Alliance. The pilot would allow 
different options to be tested across the system, with the aim of improving the 
discharge process.  

The starting point for the process was a deep dive across services to gather 
as much data as possible on the whole system, in order to identify the key 
pressure points. The data confirmed that the delays within the hospital 
discharge process had increased since the pandemic and although there was 
existing integration between teams, this could be improved. For instance, 
several areas of duplication had been identified, which through smarter 
working would deliver a better, more efficient service.  

After the data gathering and analysis process, a series of workshops were 
arranged, with over 200 participants from across the health, social care and 
voluntary sectors to shape the plan going forward. It was highlighted that the 
voluntary sector would be a key partner in the delivery of the programme to 
improve hospital discharge. Healthwatch Croydon had been engaged to 
gather feedback from residents on their experience of the hospital discharge 
process, which would also be used to inform the delivery of the programme. 

Following the introduction of the report, the Sub-Committee had the 
opportunity to ask questions on the information provided. The first question 
highlighted the importance of staff being able to access a patient’s medical 
history and questioned whether the current system was able to provide 
sufficient access to data sharing. It was acknowledged that the system was 
not as good as it should be and part of the programme would be looking at the 
integration of IT systems to ensure there was an improved flow of data. This 
workstream would also look to reduce the amount of manual data entry 
required and the number of times patients were asked the same questions. In 
response to a follow-up question, it was confirmed that access to patient data 
held by GPs was limited due to patient confidentiality requirements. 



 

 
 

It was confirmed that the diagnostic and data gathering process had been 
completed, which had resulted in the identification of a model of care the 
partners wanted to implement and the creation of workstreams to deliver this 
model. The next milestone was to have this model set up within the hospital 
and across the borough by October 2023. It was highlighted that this deadline 
was ambitious, but it had been concluded that the system should be in place 
ahead of the winter period. As it was an 18 month programme, there would be 
continued opportunity for testing and adjusting the new system as it was 
worked through. 

It was confirmed that best practice was to start planning for a patients 
discharge from the point they entered hospital care, with the support required 
for discharge refined as they passed through the system. As part of the 
Frontrunner Programme, there would be a multi-agency team established to 
oversee the discharge process, who would be able to cross check patient 
data with each other to identify what support was needed following discharge. 

Given recruitment within the health and social care sectors was a challenge 
nationally, it was questioned whether there was sufficient existing resource in 
place to deliver the programme. Although recruitment of health and social 
care staff was challenging, it was highlighted that the data gathering exercise 
had indicated that the current discharge service was not working as effectively 
as it could, with fragmented patient pathways and inefficiency identified. The 
aim of the programme was to deliver a multi-agency discharge process that 
ensured patients were supported by the right professionals for their needs 
during the different stages of the discharge process. As part of the data 
gathering process there had been demand and capacity analysis, which 
indicated that the capacity needed to deliver the Frontrunner programme 
could be created within the service through addressing the identified 
inefficiencies.  

Although capacity had been identified within the system, it was also 
recognised that staff should not be expected to deliver the programme without 
any additional resource, which had been allocated within the budget for the 
programme. Different options for bringing in additional resources were being 
considered, although given the aforementioned challenges in health and 
social care recruitment it was likely any solution would take time to be 
delivered.  

As the model included provision for patients to receive an initial visit within 24 
hours of their hospital discharge, it was questioned whether the person 
visiting would be medically trained and continue to oversee the patient’s 
recovery going forward. In response, it was advised that healthcare would 
have primary responsibility for a patient’s ongoing recovery in the first 72 
hours following discharge, after which responsibility would pass to either 
social care or another service as required. It was likely that person 



 

 
 

undertaking the initial visit would not be medically trained, but they would be 
trained to identify medical issues and have access to nurses and geriatricians 
to provide support as needed. It was clarified that patients would only be 
discharged from hospital once they were considered to be medically fit and an 
assessment made of their needs by the multi-agency team. In some 
circumstances, there was also the option to use the virtual ward system to 
support patients in their own homes. It was agreed that it would be helpful for 
the Sub-Committee to visit the virtual ward service to learn more about how it 
worked. 

It was confirmed that weekly conversations held with the five other pilot areas 
to share learning. As Croydon already had a history of integration between 
health and social care through the One Croydon Alliance, the other pilot areas 
were keen to learn from this experience. As would be expected from a pilot 
programme, each of the six areas participating were taking slightly different 
approaches, which would help to inform the overall outcomes from the 
programme.  

A reference to ‘overprovision’ in the report was questioned, with further 
information requested to explain what this meant. It was advised that this was 
a reference to some patients leaving hospital and receiving a service that 
overprovided for their needs. There was caution within the system which 
needed to keep people safe, but in doing so it meant that support could be 
over provided, or support provided when an individual may have family 
support at home and as such did not need the full package of support 
provided. From the deep dive on the discharge process, it was found that 25% 
of patient were receiving an extended package of care, when they could have 
been supported in another way. 

Given the importance of the role of the community and voluntary sector in 
supporting the delivery of the programme, it was questioned how the sector 
would be supported to fulfil this role. It was advised that for the work would be 
allocated on a contractual basis, with organisations able to bid to deliver 
services. This would provide a greater level of certainty on what services were 
available and the level of service those contracted were expected to deliver. It 
was highlighted that the Social Care service already commissioned the 
voluntary sector to deliver services and the new approach would include joint 
health and social care commissioning to ensure that the aims of the 
Frontrunner programme were being achieved.  

Regarding how the allocation of support would be managed, it was confirmed 
that there would be a multi-agency meeting prior to discharge to agree what 
support a patient needed in the first 72 hours after discharge. The level of 
support would then be reviewed as needed during the first 24-hour visit.  

The reference in the report to ‘one version of the truth’ in relation to the data 
analysis was questioned, including whether it would be possible to achieve 



 

 
 

‘one version of the truth’. It was advised that this referred to a consistent 
approach being used across services to identify the pressures with the 
system. The data used to inform the process had been gathered over the 
course of a year and from a variety of sources to provide the best possible 
understanding of the system. The data was also compared to data collected in 
other areas to identify any Croydon specific issues.  

Further information was requested on the demographics of people going 
through the hospital discharge process and whether this information would be 
collected throughout the pilot. It was highlighted that Croydon had the biggest 
areas of health inequality in South West London and as such collection of 
data on ethnicity was essential to ensuring that there was equal access to 
services and that people were not being missed. There were complex needs 
within the borough, and as such it was important for the pilot to support the 
system to provide holistic support, including linking into other services such as 
mental health provision. 

It was acknowledged that prevention was another really important area of 
work, which would connect into the pilot through the Integrated Community 
Networks (ICN). The ICNs worked to identify people whose condition was 
likely to deteriorate unless supported, which was provided through work with 
GPs and locality teams. There had also been investment into the Accident & 
Emergency service to help with patient frailty. Another programme set up to 
look at how well people were being mobilised in hospital, with a view to 
freeing up the time of the therapy team. 

It was confirmed that the time between people being considered medically fit 
and then being discharged would be monitored. A full key performance 
indicator dashboard would be used to monitor the pilot, which would also be 
reviewed by NHS England throughout the process.  

Reassurance was given that negative feedback would be listened to as well 
as the positive, to better inform the outcome of the pilot. There was a need to 
facilitate the system to gather patient feedback on their experience and that of 
their carers as well. It was confirmed by Healthwatch Croydon co-optee, 
Gordon Kay, that he would be able to provide an update on the patient 
feedback sessions at the next meeting of the sub-committee.  

At the conclusion of the item, the Chair thanked the Cabinet Member, officers 
and representatives from partner organisations for their attendance at the 
meeting.  

Actions 

1.    A request was made for the diagnostic data gathered through the deep 
dive on the discharge process to be shared with the Sub-Committee, 



 

 
 

and where possible provided in terms of the number of patients 
involved as well as percentages. 

2.    A request was made for further information on the individuals and 
groups who had taken part in the consultation process to design the 
Front Runner programme to be shared with the Sub-Committee. 

3.    It was agreed that a request would be made to the Croydon Health 
Service NHS Trust for the Sub-Committee to be provided with data on 
the time between patients being determined to be ‘medically optimised’ 
to being discharged from the hospital.  

4.    It was agreed that a request would be made to Croydon Health Service 
NHS Trust for the Sub-Committee to be provided with further 
information on what data was gathered from patients about their 
experience following a stay in the hospital.  

5.    The Sub-Committee agreed that it would be beneficial to their 
understanding of the service for a visit to the Virtual Ward service to be 
arranged. 

Conclusions 

1.      Although reassurance was given that, due to identified inefficiency with 
the current system for hospital discharge, there was staffing capacity to 
deliver the pilot, the Sub-Committee agreed that staffing was a key 
area of risk to be managed and that a deep dive on this would be 
requested as part of an update on the delivery of the Frontrunner pilot. 

2.      The Sub-Committee welcomed the co-ordinated multi-agency approach 
to delivering the programme, which built upon a history of partnership 
working in the borough. It was concluded that there needed to be 
robust oversight over all areas of the coordinated delivery to ensure the 
potential benefits of the programme were maximised.  

3.      The Sub-Committee welcomed the commitment given to gathering data 
on protected characteristics, which would provide reassurance on the 
equality of service and indicate whether any specific group required 
additional support.  

4.      The Sub-Committee welcomed the reassurance given that patient 
feedback would be used inform the programme and the commitment 
given to ensuring the timely review of this feedback.  

5.      It was agreed that given the importance of the Integrated Discharge 
Frontrunner Programme to health and social care in the borough, an 
update on the delivery of the programme would be requested for 
another meeting of the Sub-Committee later in the year. 

  
 
 
 
 
  



 

 
 

23/22   
 

Health & Social Care Sub-Committee Work Programme 2023-24 
 
 
The Sub-Committee considered a report set out on pages 41 to 46 of the 
agenda which set out provisional version of its work programme to allow the 
opportunity for further topics to be put forward for consideration, prior to the 
work programme being submitted to the next meeting of the Scrutiny & 
Overview Committee on 25 July 2023 for sign off.  

To inform the work programme of the Sub-Committee, Gordon Kay, the 
Healthwatch Croydon co-optee, provided an update on his organisation’s 
latest publications. There had been two recently completed reviews, firstly on 
the experience of patients using the London Ambulance Service, the report for 
which can be viewed here. The second review was on the MyCare online 
patient access system offered by Croydon Health Service NHS Trust. This 
report can be viewed here. The Sub-Committee thanked Mr Kay for all the 
work undertaken by Healthwatch Croydon on behalf of patients. 

The Sub-Committee discussed potential areas to be reviewed as part of its 
work programme for the year ahead. These included dental provision in the 
borough, the forthcoming Dementia Strategy, access to mental health 
services for young people, the impact of health inequalities, the availability of 
menopausal health services, the impact of the Integrated Care System on 
services in the borough and the preparation for the Care Quality Commission 
(CQC) of Adult Social Care.  

It was agreed that the Chair and Vice Chair would review these items to 
establish whether they should be included in the work programme for 2023-
23. 

Resolved: That the draft work programme for the Health & Social Care Sub-
Committee is noted. 

  
24/22   
 

Exclusion of the Press and Public 
 
This motion was not required.  
 
 
 

The meeting ended at 9.12 pm 
 

 
Signed:   

Date:   

 

https://www.healthwatchcroydon.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/LAS-Letter-from-Healthwatch-Croydon-31-January-2023-final-version.pdf
https://www.healthwatchcroydon.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/MyCare-Project-final-version-June-2023.pdf

